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SUBJECT

This is the third briefing on the Lync/Unified Communications (UC) project. At the first meeting on February 11th, Council staff provided an overview of Lync/UC. At the second meeting on February 25th, the County’s Chief Information Officer, Bill Kehoe, provided a more detailed briefing and discussed next steps in the project’s implementation. Today’s meeting will provide an update on the project and discuss results of the recent countywide survey on Lync/UC.

BACKGROUND

Original appropriation. In December 2010, the Council appropriated $18,585,050[footnoteRef:1] to fund the replacement of the County’s aging telephone systems with a new Internet Protocol Telephony (IPT) system. At that time, the County had a disparate mix of telephone systems from multiple manufacturers that provided service to more than 14,000 phones at more than 235 different sites.  [1:  Ordinance 16995] 


The Countywide Telephone System Replacement project (subsequently renamed Unified Communications) was proposed for two reasons:

· Possible phone failure. The County’s phone systems were technologically obsolete, with a majority between 18 and 28 years old, and were determined to be at risk of failure. Ten sites – including the South Transit Base, Central/Atlantic Transit Base, East/Bellevue Transit Base, and King County Courthouse – were identified as most likely to fail, with estimated downtimes up to 24 hours.

· Potential cost savings. Estimates at the time indicated that a new Internet-based phone system could yield cost savings of $4.3 million annually by 2017, largely through savings from payments that would no longer be made to telephone companies.

The project schedule calls for the project to be implemented over four years between July 2011 and September 2015. 

At the February 11th briefing, council staff provided an overview of the project and solicited questions from Councilmembers to be addressed at the second briefing. At the February 25th GAO meeting, Council staff discussed survey results from the Legislative Department. In addition, the oversight consultant, MTG Management Consultants, summarized their findings thus far and then Chief Information Officer, Bill Kehoe discussed how KCIT was addressing the issues in the MTG reports and legislative survey. 

Current Status: Attachment 1 from KCIT summarizes the project’s activities since the February 25th GAO meeting.  

	
	Project Total
	Completed as of 
May 1 2014

	Users Countywide
	14,000 (approx.)
	6,334

	Total Expenditures
	$18,585,050 (budgeted)
	$11,322,765



The Committee Chair has asked Mr. Kehoe to provide a project update to the Committee today. 

ANALYSIS

Countywide Lync/UC Survey Results

At the request of the Committee Chair, KCIT developed a countywide survey to measure end user satisfaction with Lync in order to understand what is working, what is not, and how the system can be reconfigured as needed to address work flow, hardware, and software challenges.

The survey was e-mailed to all County employees on March 31, 2014, and responses were due by April 14, 2014. Just under 1,200 employees completed the survey.

Council staff analysis of the survey results focuses on satisfaction with Lync phone service, how often problems are occurring, and how those problems are addressed. Council staff also reviewed all of the comments that were submitted. The staff report does not address the survey results related to other portions of Unified Communications, such as instant messaging or video conferencing. 

Overall satisfaction with Lync for voice calls

As shown in Table 1, the survey results show that 68 percent of respondents were either somewhat satisfied (38%) or very satisfied (30%) with Lync for voice calls. 

Table 1 
Overall Satisfaction with Lync for Voice Calls[footnoteRef:2] [2:  The data are from question #7, row one of the Unified Communication (Lync) survey (Attachment 2).] 


	Level of satisfaction
	Percentage

	Very dissatisfied
	14.4%

	Somewhat dissatisfied
	17.8%

	Somewhat satisfied
	37.9%

	Very Satisfied
	29.9%



As shown in Table 2, the level of satisfaction varies by agency, with KCIT and the Executive’s Office showing the highest average level of satisfaction; and DJA and Superior Court the lowest average level of satisfaction.[footnoteRef:3] The response options for the level of satisfaction include: very satisfied (4); somewhat satisfied (3); somewhat dissatisfied (2); and very dissatisfied (1).  [3:  The survey asked about the level of satisfaction using a range from very satisfied to very dissatisfied. In order to calculate an average, staff assigned a numeric value to each of the four levels of satisfaction.
] 

 
Table 2 
Level of Satisfaction with Lync for Voice Call by Department

	Department
	Satisfaction level

	KCIT
	3.3

	King County Executive
	3.2

	DES
	3.0

	DPER
	3.0

	DNRP
	2.9

	DPH
	2.9

	King County Assessor
	2.9

	DCHS
	2.9

	District Court
	2.8

	King County Elections
	2.8

	DOT
	2.8




Table 2, Continued 
Level of Satisfaction with Lync for Voice Call by Department

	Department
	Satisfaction level

	King County Council
	2.8

	King County Prosecutor
	2.7

	King County Sheriff Office
	2.6

	DPD
	2.4

	DAJD
	2.3

	DJA
	2.3

	Superior Court
	2.1

	Overall average level of satisfaction
	2.8



How often do problems occur?

As shown in the Table 3, of those survey respondents who reported phone problems within the 90 days prior to the survey, about 60 percent indicated those problems have occurred 1-5 times. The percentage reporting problems occurring between 6-10 times ranged from 15.8 percent to 18.3 percent. Lastly, about 14 percent of survey respondents in this category reported problems occurred 16 or more times. 

Table 3 
When Problems Exist, How Often Do They Occur?

	If there's a problem, how often does it occur?
	Call quality
	Dropped calls
	Call pick up audio delay
	Call transfers

	16+ times 
	14.1%
	14.8%
	14.4%
	14.1%

	11-15 times
	7.9%
	8.0%
	8.6%
	8.9%

	6-10 times 
	17.4%
	18.3%
	16.6%
	15.8%

	1-5 times
	60.5%
	58.9%
	60.4%
	61.2%



How often are problems reported?

As shown in Table 4, problems are often not reported to KCIT. Over 50 percent of respondents indicated they rarely (21.8%) or never (29.3%) report Lync/UC problems to KCIT. The comments provided by respondents for this question suggest that one reason people don’t report problems is that they don’t want to take the time to do so. Additionally, separately elected agencies generally have their own IT support and do not use the central IT service center. 

The lack of reporting to KCIT can be a problem, because without information on problems, it is much challenging to address specific end user complaints. 

Table 4
How often are problems reported to IT Service Center?

	If you've experienced problems, how often do you report it to the IT Service Center?
	Percentage

	Never
	29.3%

	Rarely
	21.8%

	Sometimes
	29.2%

	Always
	19.7%



Comments from survey respondents

The countywide survey included several opportunities for respondents to insert comments. Attachment 3 compiles those comments by department for the primary questions in the survey. Some common themes emerged including: (1) frustration with phone issues, particularly call transfers and dropped calls, (2) and a desire for more and better training. 

Next Steps: Issues for Committee Consideration

Like all other ongoing IT projects, there are two primary mechanisms for the Council to monitor ongoing progress of the project. The first is the annual Benefit Achievement Report. In this report, the Executive reports on the status of projects in achieving the stated benefits of a project. The GAO committee will consider the Annual Benefit Achievement report in June. The second oversight mechanism is the annual Technology Business Plan submitted with the budget which provides updates on all existing IT projects. 

The Council can also request project information at any other time as well. 

In addition to the regular oversight mechanisms, the Committee may also wish to take additional actions. The first three issues discussed below were included in February 25th Staff Report.

1) Should the current project monitoring dashboard be refined to better capture the risk of these projects for Council and other stakeholders?

KCIT, in collaboration with Council staff, developed a risk-based project oversight process which was adopted by the Council by Motion 13975. The process includes a dashboard summary of all IT projects and rates projects as red, yellow, or green.  Using the criteria developed in this process, the Lync/UC project has been rated as green. KCIT explains the green score is appropriate because the project scope has not changed since the last time it was established, the steering committee has approved the current schedule, the project is projecting that it won’t go over budget, and the next milestone isn’t slipping. Essentially, KCIT is using the scorecard to monitor the project from one milestone to the next and is using a more comprehensive approach to manage and monitor the risk status of projects. While this approach makes sense from a project management perspective, the dashboard does not serve as a tool to inform the Council of which projects are high risk and thus may warrant additional review from the Council.

The committee may wish to direct Council staff to work with KCIT to refine the dashboard so it can more effectively serve the purpose of informing Council and other interested stakeholders of the highest risk county technology projects. This may be as simple as highlighting those projects KCIT considers high risk. Council and Executive staff discussion would be needed to be sure there is a common definition of high risk projects.

2) Should the Project Review Board process for countywide high risk projects be revised?

The Project Review Board (PRB) is established in county code (K.C.C 2.16.07585) to act in advisory capacity to the county’s Chief Information Officer (CIO) in implementing technology projects. PRB members include the CIO, the Assistant County Executive, the director of the Office of Performance, Strategy, and Budget, and the Director of the Department of Executive Services. 

In past years, the Project Review Board met monthly and voted to release funding in phases for each technology project. Project Review Board staff prepare a summary of the project status and the funding the project is requesting. Often, the CIO may establish certain conditions or recommendations for the project.

The process was cumbersome and in recent years, KCIT has streamlined the PRB process. One significant change is that the PRB no longer regularly meets and the PRB members have delegated the funding release decision to the CIO. The CIO reports he regularly consults with PRB members, but the funding decisions are signed by the CIO alone. This certainly has the benefit of efficiency as there is no need to wait for approval from the other PRB members.

The Committee may wish to request for large projects such as CTSR, that the PRB members actually sign off on the funding release. This would provide a mechanism for the Council to be assured that these projects are getting oversight by staff at high levels of the Executive branch. (Executive staff have noted that these key projects are discussed in Executive leadership team meetings.)  

In March, the Project Review Board met and discussed whether PRB members should directly sign off on funding decisions for high risk projects and decided against doing so. However, the PRB members did concur with the issue raised in the February 25th staff report and will now directly receive notification and copies of quality assurance reports as well as the responses from the project on the QA reports.  

3) How should accountability for customer satisfaction be ensured by the Council?

The success of this project requires end-users have reliable phone service and be comfortable using the enhanced features provided by a Unified Communications system. In meetings with KCIT, the CIO has committed to a customer-focused approach on this project.  Accountability for achieving customer satisfaction could be enhanced by requiring that specific measures of end user satisfaction be part of the Benefit Achievement Plan (BAP). The Council received the annual BAP report for all countywide technology projects at the end of April.  The BAP for this project does not include measures of customer satisfaction. Upon reviewing the annual BAP report, the Committee may wish to include those measures. 

Additionally, the Council may wish to request the Executive to add end-user representatives from separately elected offices to the Project Steering Committee so that the concerns of separately elected agencies are sufficiently represented in the project implementation process.

4) Should this project be considered for an audit by the County Auditor?

Given the size and scope of this project, the committee may wish to consult with the Auditor to determine if the Auditor could provide some level of review of the Lync/UC project. The Auditor is following up on their audit of KCIT projects later this year. They may be able to expand that work to evaluate Lync/UC as it relates to several recommendations they made in 2012. As an alternative, the Council may wish to include a full audit of Lync/UC for consideration for the 2015-16 audit work program.

ATTACHMENTS

1. Memo from King County Information Technology dated May 8, 2014 
2. Countywide Unified Communications (Lync) Survey
3. Lync Survey Comments from selected questions
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